
 
 

 
 

February 17, 2022 
 
Hon. Denis R. McDonough 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs 
 
Gina M. Grosso 
Assistant Secretary for Human Resources  
and Administration/Operations, Security and Preparedness 
U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs 
 
 RE: Educating and Empowering VA Employees During COVID-19 
 
Dear Secretary McDonough and Assistant Secretary Grosso:  
 
On behalf of the more than 350,000 VA employees represented by AFGE, NAGE, NFFE, NNU, and SEIU, we 
write to you with an urgent request that the Department take immediate action to educate workers on the 
rights, benefits, and services available to them during COVID-19.  
 
The COVID-19 pandemic has transformed our lives immensely. Civil servants in the federal government are 
no exception, especially VA employees working on the frontlines of the nation’s largest healthcare system to 
deliver world-class healthcare and services to Veterans. To continue performing those duties to the best of 
their ability, VA employees must understand and have access to the full range of benefits and services we 
need to keep ourselves, our colleagues, and the Veteran community safe during COVID-19. By taking 
additional steps to empower the workforce and provide the resources needed to exercise our rights as 
federal employees, the Department would be taking a crucial step toward delivering on President Biden’s 
vision that the “Federal Government should serve as a model employer.” Executive Order 14003: Protecting 
the Federal Workforce. 

 
Due to the expiration of emergency paid leave funds available under the American Rescue Plan Act on 
September 30, 2021, much of which was unused, the Office of Personnel Management has encouraged the 
Department to exercise its considerable discretion to grant administrative leave to employees who are 
unable to work because of COVID-19. But still, leave requests are either arbitrarily denied or employees 
simply do not know they have the option to request administrative leave in lieu of personal sick and annual 
leave. Another important feature of the American Rescue Plan Act was the presumption of workplace 
exposure for certain federal employees who contract COVID-19 and are eligible to file a claim for benefits 
under the Federal Employees’ Compensation Act, which allows them to elect for continuation of pay instead 
of using personal leave, but the Department has done very little to educate workers about these rights either. 
A “model employer” should be consistently engaging its workforce and encouraging them to exercise their 
rights and take advantage of available benefits. We urge the Department to take an active role in educating 
the VA workforce by conducting regular, immersive trainings designed to empower them with the 
knowledge they need to keep themselves, their loved ones, and Veterans safe during the pandemic and 
beyond.  

 
The Department’s messaging and guidance to frontline employees have been inconsistent and inadequate.
As we have said for years, the Department’s decision to reorganize and centralize Human Resources functions 
has had a damaging impact on the lives of VA workers. While VA employees are working around the clock at 
healthcare facilities across the country, HR representatives are, in most cases, working remotely at the VISN 
level. As a result, employees with questions about their leave and benefits are left to call HR hotlines and 
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